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Minutes of the 49th Annual General Meeting
Convened at the University of Auckland, 1 pm Thursday 3rd September 2009
Present:  Colin McLay (Chair), Ann McCrone, Helen Kettles, Phil Ross, Natalie Usmar, Megan Stewart-Carbines, Alison MacDiarmid, Kathy Walls, Kirstie Knowles, Jenni Stanley, Emily Duder, Simon Davy, Scott Nodder, Sade Berman, Lauren Fletcher, Ingrid Knapp, Kim Currie, Don Neale, Barry Weeber, Drew Lohrer, Chris Cornelisen, Katrin Berkenbusch, Conrad Pilditch, Ben Knight, Malcolm Francis, Bruce Hayward, Neill Barr, Bob Hickman, Abby Smith, Bill Trusewich, Steve O’Shea, Nicolle Phillips, Mary Livingston, Kareen Schnabel, Paul Smith, Kerry O’Connell, Mike Hickford, Bill Ballantine, Brian Paavo, Mark Costello, Leigh Tait        [40]
1. Apologies –  Emma Sommerville, Sheryl Miller, Claire Conwell, Natalie Robinson
2. Minutes of the 2008 AGM – Moved by Abby Smith; seconded by Phil Ross. Passed unanimously.
3. Matters arising –  There were no maters arising from the minutes of the 2008 AGM
4. Reports 

· President Sheryl Miller was absent but provided the following written report. Colin McLay moved that the Presidents report be taken as read. This was seconded by Mark Costello and carried unanimously.
The Society’s mission is to provide a means of communication within the marine science community, encourage and assist marine science students and young scientists, and provide advice to government on marine policy issues.  We have done all that:

Communication

· 18 council members

· 10 meetings, roughly monthly

· Bi-monthly newsletters (both email and on the web)

· NZMSS web site & list server

· Annual conference

· Updated NZMSS posters – Phil Ross

· NZMSS members on MAF BNZ Aquatic Advisory Group – G. Inglis (NIWA) and Kirsty Knowles (F&B)
Encouraging and Assisting

· Three First Overseas Conference Travel Awards 

· Two Student Research Awards

· NZMSS award for lifetime achievement 

· NZMSS life membership – Bob Hickman

· NZ Science Honors Dinner

· Support for Steve Cook re: Coastal Marine Invertebrates of NZ

Raising the Profile of Marine Science

· Public lectures by Malcolm Francis, our previous lifetime achievement award winner

· 2009 NZMSS Review, many thanks to editor Natalie Robinson

Advocacy & Submissions

· Letters to Ministers of Fisheries and Environment regarding re-organisation of MFish

· Letter to RSNZ regarding amalgamation of journals. At this stage amalgamation will not occur.    

· Letter to Minister of Land Information regarding funding of Oceans 2020

· Submissions on Conservation Management Strategy (~ eight)

· Submission on Undaria commercial harvest policy

· Submission on Sub-Antarctic Region Marine Protected Area

· Submission on West Coast Protection Forum Marine Protected Area

We have done extremely well this year, with several submissions on a variety of topics put forward, five students received grants for first overseas conferences and research awards, and a strong submission was made regarding the RSNZ’s plans to amalgamate its journals (this is now on hold). We have also celebrated the outstanding contribution made to the NZMSS over the past 20 years by Bob Hickman. At time of writing there were 235 delegates registered for the conference although I’m sure that increased over the last few days. Huge thanks go to Mark Costello and his team for the sterling effort in organizing the 2009 NZMSS conference. A reminder that next year, 2010, we will be celebrating the 50th annual NZMSS conference in Wellington. And lastly, appreciation of the role Alison has played in the last year at organizing the council, emailing out agenda and minutes and doing the final formatting of submissions before sending.

All’s well, thanks very much. 

Sheryl Miller

First Overseas Conference Travel Awards & Student Research Awards



         2008/2009


Tania Hurley

 
1,500

Natalie Robinson   
 

2,000

Lauren Fletcher
 

2,000

Lisa Bryant



2,000

Jenny Stanley


2,000





           
            $9,500


Suggest we set aside a similar amount for upcoming financial year (2009/10)
· Financial 
No detailed Profit and Loss Account for the year ended 31 March 2009 is available due to the sudden and unexpected unavailability of our Treasurer, Claire Conwell. We are presently trying to retrieve the Society’s bank statements and cheque book and will have the 2009/09 financial statement audited as soon as we can arrange for this to be done. 

As of 9 April 2009 the financial situation was: 

Opening Balance (13/03/09): $24,276.36

Income: $16.16

Expenditure: $2,020 (FOCTF, bank fees)

Closing Balance (09/04/09): $22,272.55

Other: Term Investment $55,605.48

· Membership-Secretary – Emma Sommerville was not present and provided no report. 
5. Matters arising from Reports
· Financial Report 

There were no audited accounts to present to the AGM. Alison MacDiarmid suggested that the task of keeping the accounts appeared to be beyond most volunteers because of work pressures and the lack of necessary skills. She moved that the AGM task the incoming council to investigate the cost of hiring a professional to keep the society accounts up to date, prepare monthly statements, prepare annual accounts and liaise with the Treasurer, and if this seemed affordable to proceed down this route. After some discussion Abby Smith seconded the motion and it was passed unanimously.
Subsequently Chris Cornelisen volunteered to recover the cheque book and any other NZMSS financial documents from Claire Conwell.
Barry Weeber moved that once the 2008/09 accounts were audited that they be circulated to members via the list serve and placed on the Society website. The motion was seconded by Mark Costello and passed unanimously.
· Membership Fees
Mike Hickford suggested that membership fees be adjusted to take into account that the Society is now GST registered and so 12.5% of the current fee now goes to GST payments.  Abby Smith and Mark Costello argued that given the current surplus enjoyed by the Society no increase in membership fees appeared justifiable at the current level of Society activities.  Bruce Hayward noted that some GST may be obtained from GST registered payees but others noted that for the conference income most payments were not of this kind.  Kirsty Knowles suggested that an increase in fees might be justifiable if it meant that conference registration fees were lower and thus attract more people.. Brian Paavo noted that small incremental changes to the membership fee were preferable to large sudden increases.  Kathy Walls suggested that as we don’t know the present number of members and thus income from this we should not put up fees at this point. 
Mike Hickford then put a motion that membership fees be set at $20 for student members and $55 for full members. Colin McLay seconded this motion. A vote was held and the motion was carried by 16 votes to 13.

Alison MacDiarmid noted that as the 2009/10 membership fee was already included as an option in the conference registration fee then effectively we were stuck with the present fee till this time next year and the new fees would apply for 2010/11. This was agreed.

6. Conferences. 
2010 – Wellington 50th Anniversary _ Alison MacDiarmid, Scott Nodder, Kareen Schnabel, Helen Kettles, James Bell, Simon Davy all volunteered to assist with organising this conference.
2011 – Dunedin with NZFWS (probably) – Abby Smith noted that she has the early planning for this conference in hand.
2012 – Joint with AMSA in Australia?
7. Election of Council representatives – the following were nominated uncontested
· President – Megan Stewart-Carbines
· Vice President – Colin McLay
· Secretary – Alison MacDiarmid
· Treasurer – Chris Cornelisen
· Membership Secretary – To be determined by the incoming Council
· Review Editor – No one was nominated or volunteered [Actually Anne McCrone, DOC, had volunteered during the previous council meeting, but Alison managed to talk her out of the job]. To be determined by the incoming council.
· Website Administrator – Brian Paavo
· Full member representatives on Council– Drew Lohrer, Kathy Walls, Kareen Schnabel, Simon Davy, James Bell, Kerry O’Connell,  Ann McCrone, Mark Costello, Conrad Pilditch, Mary Livingston, Mike Hickford, Brian Paavo
· Student representatives on Council– Phil Ross, Leigh Tait, Lauren Fletcher, Jenni Stanley, Abby Smith suggested she would seek a student rep from Otago- agreed.
Sheryl Miller automatically takes her place on Council as Immediate Past-President.

8. General business
Conference organization – Kerry O’Connell suggested that several things should be put in place to help ensure conference organization is smoother and more consistent in future years.  These include:

· Creating a secure registration form through the NZMSS website

· Roll over the same conference bank account (WESTPAC) with its credit card facilities (cost money to reopen)

· Using the online form page to also take membership fees (might as well make double use of the service)

· Better access or more timely ability to update website with conference news

These things would still allow each conference committee to do things their own way but also give some feeling of consistency and therefore less confusion to our delegates each year.  Also, these are the things that require a steep learning curve (banking, collecting money, GST, registration/abstract acceptance methods) and each year it seems the wheel is reinvented.  The ability to take money, abstracts, and registration is a significant expense when hiring a conference organising team or even doing it yourself through an online programme.  As we already have a website this should be a simple matter of setting up a secure online form which is not hard or too costly to do.

It was agreed that the incoming council should consider the above ideas and put them into effect if they appear cost effective. Scott Nodder noted that the Geological Society has recently done something similar and he is available for ideas if required.
The meeting closed on time at 2:00 pm (which meant that Chairman was awarded a bottle of very nice Matakana Merlot by Mark Costello!) 
